

**Information Note** 

# Legislation against insults to public officers on duty in France and Singapore

IN13/20-21

### 1. Introduction

- 1.1 In Hong Kong, the mere act of verbally insulting another person (including a public officer) is not a criminal offence at present, as long as it does not involve offences stipulated in other ordinances, such as assault, obstructing police officers in execution of duty and provoking a breach of peace. In the most recent years, there have been increasing reports that police officers on duty were insulted by abusive language or gestures, mostly in demonstrations and protests especially in 2019. This gives rise to concerns that such insults could escalate tension at the scene on the one hand, and could have adverse effect on law enforcement on the other. There are thus repeated calls for new statutory provisions against insults to public officers, as seen in some other places (e.g. France, Belgium, the Netherlands, Singapore, Taiwan and Macao). Yet there are criticisms of the proposal because it may curtail freedom of expression and give disproportionate power to public officers. Since October 2016, the subject has been discussed on at least seven occasions at the Legislative Council ("LegCo"). 3
- 1.2 At the request of Hon Elizabeth QUAT, the Research Office has studied statutory prohibition against insulting frontline public officers on duty in selected places.<sup>4</sup> France and Singapore are selected for further study because (a) they are notable places with specific legislation against insults to

These offences are laid down in the Offences against the Person Ordinance (Cap. 212), the Summary Offences Ordinance (Cap. 228) and the Public Order Ordinance (Cap. 245) to be discussed in Section 2.

International Press Institute (2015) and Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (2017).

Members have repeatedly called for legislation against insults to public officers at six meetings on Panel on Public Services and Panel on Security during 2016-2021, on top of a Council question raised at the Council meeting in March 2017. See GovHK (2017) and Legislative Council Secretariat (2021a and 2021b).

This study focusses on laws against insults on public officers on duty only, not those against insults to political leaders or defamation in general context.

public officers; and (b) the relevant laws have been applied in both places for at least two decades and are still actively in use. This information note begins with a review of the local discussion on insults to public officers, followed by an overview of global practice in handling this matter. It will then switch to statutory provisions against insults to public officers in France and Singapore, along with a concise table for easy reference (**Appendix**).

## 2. Recent discussion on prohibiting insults to public officers in Hong Kong

2.1 In Hong Kong, the mere act of making insults to anybody (including public officers) in general is not a criminal offence under the existing laws, save for few exceptions. The guidelines of the Hong Kong Police Force states clearly that "abusive behaviour towards police does not in itself constitute an offence in either criminal or common law".6 However, this is not so if the insulting action is accompanied by offences stipulated in other laws. Right now, those who insult frontline public officers undertaking duties may commit three major types of offences scattered in some 30 statutory provisions, including (a) provoking a breach of peace; (b) resisting, obstructing or assaulting public officers (e.g. police officers and officers in other disciplined services) in execution of their duties; and (c) using offensive language in specified public places (e.g. hospitals and public transports). These offences are specified in laws such as the Offences against the Person Ordinance (Cap. 212), the Summary Offences Ordinance (Cap. 228) and the Public Order Ordinance (Cap. 245). Maximum penalties for such offences are shown in a table for ease of reference (Figure 1).7

Section 139 of the Public Health and Municipal Services Ordinance (Cap. 132), section 21(3) of the Births and Deaths Registration Ordinance (Cap. 174) and section 54 of the Food Safety Ordinance (Cap. 612) are few exceptional examples of prohibiting use of abusive language to relevant public officers. Some provisions prescribe penalties up to HK\$25,000 and six months' imprisonment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Hong Kong Police Force (2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> GovHK (2013 and 2017), Security Bureau (2020) and 智經研究中心 (2017).

Figure 1 – Maximum penalties for criminal offences which may go with the action of insulting public officers in selected laws

	Statutory provisions	Fine (HK\$)	Imprisonment (months)		
A.	Provoking a breach of peace				
1.	Section 17B of the Public Order Ordinance (Cap. 245)	5,000	12		
В.	Resisting, obstructing or assaulting a public officer				
2.	Section 23 of the Summary Offences Ordinance (Cap. 228)	2,000	6		
3.	Section 63 of the Police Force Ordinance (Cap. 232)	5,000	6		
4.	Section 36 of the Offences against the Person Ordinance (Cap. 212)	Nil	24		
C.	C. Using offensive language in specified public places				
5.	Hospital Authority Bylaws (Cap. 113A)	2,000	1		
6.	Airport Authority Bylaw (Cap. 483A)	2,000	Nil		
7.	Mass Transit Railway By-laws (Cap. 556B)	5,000	Nil		
8.	Road Traffic (Public Service Vehicles) Regulations (Cap. 374D)	3,000	6		

- 2.2 In recent years, there have been increasing reports that public officers (especially police officers) were insulted by members of the public when on duty. Reportedly, such incidents were mainly seen in public demonstrations and protests. As there was a 66% upsurge in annual public order events in eight years to 11 436 cases in 2019, the likelihood of conflicts between public officers and members of the public increased. As an illustration, 240 people were arrested for obstructing public officers under various statutory provisions in 2019, up by 61% over 2018.8
- 2.3 Against this background, there is advocacy in Hong Kong for enacting specific legislation to protect public officers on duty from insulting actions, with following cited justifications. First, not only do such insults create more difficulties for public officers in executing their duties, they can also escalate tension between the public and public officers at the scene. Secondly, as insults without disorderly acts or obstruction to public officers are not liable to prosecution, the public officers may find it difficult to restore

On the other hand, the Complaints Against Police Office received some 1 950 complaint cases

related to the social incidents during 2019-2020. Main accusations against police officers included "misconduct/improper manner/offensive language", "neglect of duty" and "abuse of authority". See Hong Kong Police Force (2021) and Security Bureau (2020 and 2021).

public order at the scene. *Thirdly*, existing laws against abusive language are confined to just a few specified places and limited types of public officers. *Fourthly*, freedoms of speech and expression as human rights are not absolute, but subject to legitimate restrictions based on considerations such as public order, national security and protection of rights of others.<sup>9</sup>

- 2.4 That said, some members of the public have expressed concerns and reservations about the proposed legislation. First, the proposed law may restrict freedoms of speech and expression, which are fundamental human rights enshrined in international conventions (e.g. the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights) on the one hand, <sup>10</sup> and protected by the Basic Law and Hong Kong Bill of Rights on the other. <sup>11</sup> Secondly, the proposal will give disproportionate power to public officers, as public officers who insult members of the public will not be liable to prosecution. Thirdly, there are concerns that the proposed law may aggravate social conflicts, contrary to the intention. <sup>12</sup>
- 2.5 In the LegCo, Members discussed this subject at least seven times over the past five years. <sup>13</sup> In reply to a Member's question in March 2017, the Government declared that it would study overseas legislation against acts of insulting public officers on duty, but without a legislative plan. <sup>14</sup> In May 2017, three Members announced their intention to amend the Public Order Ordinance through a private Member's bill and make insults to law enforcement officers a criminal offence. <sup>15</sup> The proposed amendment seems

For instance, Article 19(3) of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights ("ICCPR") stipulated that freedom of expression may be subject to restrictions "by law" necessary for "respect of the rights or reputations of others" and "the protection of national security or of public order (ordre public), or of public health or morals". See United Nations (1966).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Freedom of expression is enshrined in Article 19 of ICCPR. Furthermore, the United Nations Human Rights Committee emphasized in 2011 that while restrictions on such freedoms are allowed for reasons such as public order, they should not be used as justifications for muzzling advocacy of democracy and human rights. See United Nations (1966 and 2011).

Article 27 of the Basic Law and Article 16 of Hong Kong Bill of Rights protect freedoms of speech and expression in Hong Kong.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Official Records of Proceedings of the Legislative Council (2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> See footnote 3 for details.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> GovHK (2017).

The proposed amendment bill prohibited using abusive or insulting words, behaviour and slogans against law enforcement officers. Convicted persons would be subject to penalties ranging from a fine of HK\$2,000 to three years' imprisonment, according to different proposals by the Members. A draft bill was reportedly submitted to the Department of Justice in April 2017, but further details on the progress are not available in the public domain. See South China Morning Post (2017).

not to have proceeded further, however. In July 2018, the Government reported that the Security Bureau was studying the subject as promised. Most recently in April 2021, the Security Bureau indicated that it was still working on the study and was consulting the Department of Justice. The Chief Executive also said that this was not accorded a "very high priority" on the legislative agenda, as the Government needed to be "very careful in striking the needed balance" between protection of public officers and "rights of individuals including freedom of speech, freedom of expression, freedom of assembly". 17

## 3. Global practice of legislation against insults to public officers

- 3.1 After a quick literature review, it is noted that *many places around* the globe do not have specific statutory provisions prohibiting insults to public officers on duty. Generally, these places have adopted the following two approaches to insults made to public officers:
  - (a) Insults not a criminal offence unless violating public order: Similar to Hong Kong, some places (e.g. Canada, the United Kingdom ("UK") and the United States ("US")) do not consider verbal insults or insulting gestures made to anybody as a criminal offence, unless they involve a breach of public order which nonetheless has a higher prosecution threshold.<sup>18</sup>

Some of these places used to have statutory provisions against insults in early years, but they were subsequently repealed partly on the grounds of freedom of expression. Taking the UK as an example, the Public Order Act enacted in 1986 used to prohibit using "insulting" words, behavior or images to harass anybody. After a number of youngsters were charged with insulting police officers in the 1990s, there were strong calls from free-speech campaigners to repeal the provision in the 2000s. These culminated in the abolition of the "insult" crime in a legislative

<sup>17</sup> Security Bureau (2021) and GovHK (2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Civil Service Bureau (2018).

For example, in the US, insults can be prohibited if they constitute "fighting words" (words which tend to incite a breach of peace), as ruled by the Supreme Court in the landmark case of *Chaplinsky v New Hampshire* in 1942. See Bitzer (2009), Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (2017) and Jourard (2015).

amendment passed by the House of Lords in 2012, with a three-fourth majority vote.<sup>19</sup> Similarly, the Supreme Court in the US ruled unconstitutional a couple of local laws against insults to the police during the 1970s-1980s;<sup>20</sup> and

- (b) **Prohibition under general insult laws**: In some other places, there are statutory provisions against insults to anybody (but without specific provisions against insults to public officers) in public for protection of personal dignity and public decency. For example, such general insult laws are seen in Germany, Italy, Spain, South Korea and Australia. Maximum penalties vary from a fine of just A\$660 (HK\$3,538) in New South Wales in Australia to imprisonment for up to one year in Germany and South Korea.
- On the other hand, it is crudely estimated that around 15 advanced places have specific statutory provisions prohibiting insults to public officers on duty, based on scattered studies. These places are seen in Europe (e.g. France, Belgium, the Netherlands and Portugal) and Asia (e.g. Singapore, Taiwan and Macao).<sup>23</sup> While almost all these places have general insult laws, insults to public officers on duty are usually subject to heavier punishment on the grounds of protecting public order or authority of the state (Figure 2). Estonia is probably the only exception from this rule, as it enacted a specific law in 2014 against insults to public officers maintaining public order, but it repealed the general insult law a decade earlier in 2002 on the grounds of freedom of expression.<sup>24</sup>

Some states (e.g. Georgia) and cities (e.g. New Orleans and Houston) in the US used to have statutes enacted before the 1970s, prohibiting insults to the police. However, these laws were invalidated by the Supreme Court in rulings in 1972, 1974 and 1987. See Bloomberg (2015).

<sup>23</sup> International Press Institute (2015) and Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> House of Commons Library (2013) and BBC (2013).

Such insult laws mostly exist in civil law jurisdictions, and could be traced back to the Roman Empire which considered insults as injuries to honour. See Yanchukova (2003) and Lennan (2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> International Press Institute (2015), Methven (2017) and Park (2017).

The general insult law in Estonia triggered controversies when a journalist was prosecuted for insulting a public figure in 1996. The journalist was convicted and brought the case to The European Court of Human Rights ("ECHR"). While ECHR ruled that the law did not violate any human rights provisions in 2001, Estonia subsequently repealed the law. See Estonia (2005) and Estonian Ministry of Culture (2016).

Figure 2 — Maximum penalties for insult offences in selected places<sup>(1)</sup>

		Penalties for general insults		Penalties for insults to public officers	
	Place	Fine	Imprisonment (months)	Fine	Imprisonment (months)
1.	France	€38 (HK\$337)	Nil	€30,000 (HK\$265,800)	24
2.	Belgium	€500 (HK\$4,430)	2	€1,000 (HK\$8,860)	24
3.	The Netherlands	€4,100 (HK\$36,326)	3	€5,467 (HK\$48,435)	4
4.	Singapore	S\$10,000 (HK\$56,300)	12	S\$10,000 (HK\$56,300)	24
5.	Taiwan	NT\$9,000 (HK\$2,349)	4	NT\$60,000 (HK\$15,660)	24
6.	Macao (2)	120-day fine	3	180-day fine	4.5

Notes: (1) Including enhanced penalties for repeated offences and offences on specified occasions.

Sources: International Press Institute (2015) and legislation in the selected places.

3.3 On actual enforcement of general insult laws and specific provisions for public officers on duty, it hinges on legal specifications and social circumstances of a place. Taking Australia as an example, given that the police have the power to fine offenders on site, general insult laws are reported to be regularly used to penalize insults to police officers. This is not so in Taiwan, however. Observers note that the laws against insults to public officers have been less frequently invoked over the past two decades, as courts tend to take a "speech-tolerant approach" and acquit defendants especially in cases involving political speech. There are still ongoing debates on the need of such insult laws in these places.

# 4. Legislation against insults to public officers in France

4.1 In France, constitutional protection of freedoms of speech and expression can be traced back to the Declaration of the Rights of Man and of the Citizen in 1789. Nevertheless, such freedoms have also been restricted by a

<sup>(2)</sup> In Macao, fines are calculated in terms of days, with the daily rate determined by the offender's financial status.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> International Press Institute (2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> The Sydney Morning Herald (2014) and Methven (2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Hsu (2009) and 翁 國 彥 (2017).

number of insult laws (enacted more than a century ago) to protect dignity of individuals and the state. While the offence of in-person insults to ordinary citizens is subject to a fine of just €38 (HK\$337), the maximum penalty for some other forms of insults could be much higher at €12,000 (HK\$106,320).<sup>28</sup>

4.2 More specifically, there is a dedicated law prohibiting "contempt of public officers" ("contempt law") in France for protection of public officers in execution of duty from insults, dating back to the penal code imposed by Napoleon Bonaparte in 1810.<sup>29</sup> In contemporary France, the contempt law was amended for four times during 1994-2017 to broaden the offence coverage and to increase the penalties, mainly on the grounds of countering terrorism and fighting juvenile delinquencies (Figure 3).

Figure 3 — Legislative amendments to the contempt law in France since 1994

	Year	Amendment	
1.	1994	Extending protection to public service workers, on top of law enforcement officers	
2.	1996	Increasing penalties for offences committed by a group	
3.	2002	Increasing penalties for offences committed in school areas	
4.	2017	Doubling penalties for offences directed at law enforcement officers	

Source: French Republic (2017).

4.3 After these amendments, the salient features of the contempt law in France at present are briefly summarized below:

(a) **Public officers under protection**: The law protects persons "holding public authority" and persons executing "a public service mission". As the legal wording is apparently rather vague, government documents and court cases provide concrete examples. The former group covers judges and law enforcement officers (e.g. the police, custom officers and prison officers). The latter group includes other people providing public services (e.g.

For example, Article 33 of the Law on Freedom of Press of 1881 penalizes publication of insults to any individual with a maximum fine of €12,000 (HK\$106,320). See French Republic (1994 and 2020)

The offence of contempt of public officers is codified in Article 433-5 of the Penal Code. See French Republic (2017).

bus drivers, firefighters, postmen, teachers and even elected officials);<sup>30</sup>

- (b) **Insulting behaviour to be prohibited**: The contempt offence is characterized by four key elements. *First*, it can be in the form of words, gestures, writings, images and presentation of other objects. *Secondly*, it must be directly addressed to the victim (i.e. not through the media). Thirdly, it is intended to infringe the dignity of or the respect to the victim, regardless of whether obscenities are used or not. *Fourthly*, it is committed because of the victim's public functions, but defence can be made on the grounds that the defendant has not been clearly informed of such functions, as exemplified in a recent court case in 2019;<sup>32</sup>
- (c) Maximum penalties: For conviction of contempt of a person executing "a public service mission", the maximum penalty is €7,500 (HK\$66,450), and six months' imprisonment as well if the offence is committed in a school area or by a group. For contempt of a person "holding public authority", the maximum penalty is one year's imprisonment and a fine of €15,000 (HK\$132,900). This will be doubled to two years' imprisonment and a fine of €30,000 (HK\$265,800) if the offence is committed by a group; and
- (d) Civil compensations: Apart from filing complaints to the police for criminal prosecution, the victims can seek compensations through civil proceedings, which normally range between €300-€700 (HK\$2,658-HK\$6,202). Moreover, they can seek legal aid from the government based on the law to protect public servants.<sup>33</sup>

9

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Service-Public.fr (2020b) and National Assembly (2014).

Insults through the media may be prosecuted with the Law on Freedom of Press of 1881, which imposes a fine but not imprisonment. See Constitutional Council (2021) and footnote 28.

However, an insult to an off-duty public officer can still constitute the offence as long as the insult is made because of the victim's public role known by the accused. See Haddad (2010), Le Monde (2019) and Service-Public.fr (2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Service-Public.fr (2020a) and Le Figaro (2014).

- 4.4 The contempt law has been actively invoked in France, with prosecutions averaging at 28 310 cases per annum during 2009-2019 upon broadened coverage after the legislative amendment in 1994. About two-thirds of these prosecutions led to convictions. 34 Based on limited information available in the public domain, these convictions were mostly related to contempt of police officers, normally resulting in a fine of a few hundred euros, but also imprisonment of a few months in half of the convicted cases. 35 Reportedly, offenders were often charged with criminal offences under other legislation. For instance, 40% of the offenders convicted of the contempt law during 2013-2017 were also convicted of the offence of rebellion. 36
- 4.5 Enforcement of the contempt law is controversial in France, with allegations that the law has been used to suppress protests, especially during the Yellow Vest Movement in 2018-2019.37 In 2013, the General Inspectorate of Administration noted that some police officers abused the law to claim civil compensations.<sup>38</sup> In 2017, in response to the proposal of doubling certain penalties of the contempt law, the French National Consultative Commission on Human Rights (a governmental advisory body) commented that it would "create a disproportionate asymmetry" of power between citizens and the police and would increase "citizens' mistrust of the police". 39 Yet the French government and police unions counter that the law is necessary to restore the authority of the police and protect officers from harassment especially in crime-ridden areas. Most recently in April 2021, the Constitutional Council affirmed the constitutionality of the contempt law upon constitutional review. The Council stated in the judgement that contempt of public officers "constitutes an abuse of freedom of expression", undermining "public order and the rights of third parties". 40

Annual cases ranged between 25 500 and 31 400 during 2009-2019. More specifically in 2019, the police recorded 29 748 contempt cases, of which 68% or 20 280 led to convictions. See Ministry of the Interior (2021) and Amnesty International (2020).

In its reply to a parliamentary question in 2011, the French government revealed that 79% of contempt convictions involved contempt of people "holding public authority" in 2008. Reportedly, most were police officers. See Le Monde (2008), National Assembly (2011) and CODEDO (2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> France Televisions (2020).

While there were reports that the law was frequently used to prosecute protesters and journalists during the Yellow Vest Movement, conviction figures in this context are not available. See CODEDO (2020) and Amnesty International (2020).

One police officer was reported to have filed as many as 28 cases within in a year. See Le Figaro (2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> National Consultative Commission on Human Rights (2017).

Dossier Familial (2020) and Constitutional Council (2021).

## 5. Legislation against insults to public officers in Singapore

- Singapore did not have any statutory provision prohibiting mere acts of insults before 1996. Under the Miscellaneous Offences (Public Order and Nuisance) Act ("MOA") by then, an insulting act constituted an offence only if there was intent to provoke a breach of the peace. But the government noted that it was difficult to prove the intent. Citing the need to protect people from harassment even without a breach of peace, Singapore amended MOA in 1996 to penalize "insulting words and behaviour" in general, modelled after the Public Order Act 1986 in the UK. A specific provision to impose a heavier penalty on insults to public servants was added in this amendment.
- 5.2 In 2014, the Singapore government consolidated all statutory provisions against various forms of harassment (e.g. stalking and online harassment) into a single piece of legislation, namely the Protection from Harassment Act ("POHA").<sup>44</sup> While the aforementioned MOA provisions on insults were moved to POHA, the Singaporean government took the opportunity to broaden the offence coverage and increase penalties.
- 5.3 Key features of provisions regarding insults to public officers under POHA are briefly summarized below:<sup>45</sup>
  - (a) **Persons under protection**: On top of public servants (i.e. employees of the government and statutory bodies), protection has been extended to "public services workers" (e.g. teachers, public transports workers and healthcare workers) after amendments in 2014. Detailed coverage is listed in subsidiary legislation;<sup>46</sup>

The offence of "insulting words and behaviour" was nonetheless abolished in the UK in 2013. See Section 2 for details.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Parliament of Singapore (1996) and Goh et al. (2014).

According to sections 13A-13D of the Miscellaneous Offences (Public Order and Nuisance) Act, the maximum penalty for general insults was a fine of \$\$5,000 (HK\$28,150). However, for insults to public servants, the respective penalty was either the aforementioned fine or one year's imprisonment (but not both). See Singapore Statutes Online (1996) and Goh et al. (2014).

<sup>44</sup> Chan (2014).

Section 6 of the Protection from Harassment Act ("POHA"). See Singapore Statutes Online (2020).

Schedule of the Protection from Harassment (Public Service Worker) Order 2014. See Singapore Statutes Online (2014).

(b) **Insulting behaviour to be prohibited**: Any "indecent, threatening, abusive or insulting" words, behaviour or communication "in relation to the execution of the duty" (i.e. not necessarily during the execution of the duty) of public officers can constitute an offence.<sup>47</sup>

However, the accused may cite the following as grounds of defence: (i) not knowing the victim of abuse was acting in the capacity as a public officer; (ii) having no reasons to believe that the victim of abuse could hear or see the insults; and (iii) being able to prove that the conduct is "reasonable";

- (c) **Maximum penalties**: For insults to both public servants and public service workers, the maximum penalty is a fine of \$\$5,000 (HK\$28,150) and one year's imprisonment. Subsequent penalty for repeated offence will be doubled;<sup>48</sup> and
- (d) **No clause for civil compensations**: While victims of ordinary insults or harassment may bring civil proceedings in a court to claim compensations, victims of insults to public officers cannot do so.<sup>49</sup>
- 1.4 It seems that the provisions against insults to public officers have been actively invoked in Singapore in recent years. Based on limited and scattered enforcement statistics, prosecutions on verbal abuse against law enforcement officers had increased by more than five-folds from 39 in 2014 to 251 in 2016. More than nine-tenths (94%) of these abuse cases were directed at the police, possibly due to enhanced evidence gathering upon the introduction of police body cameras in 2015. Reportedly, the resulting convictions had a significant deterrent effect, leading to noticeable downtrend in verbal and physical abuse against public officers since 2017. Yet this is not so for insults directed at public service workers, with harassment of public healthcare workers reported under POHA rising by 45% to 58 during 2018-2020. Based on isolated press reports, convicted offenders were

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Goh et al. (2014).

Sections 6 and 8 of POHA. See Singapore Statutes Online (2020).

Sections 11 and 14 of POHA. See Singapore Statutes Online (2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> High Court of Singapore (2017).

Taking physical and verbal abuse cases together, the total number fell by 41% from 484 to 284 during 2016-2018. See The New Paper (2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Ministry of Health (2021).

usually punished with fines, but those with repeated offences or other charges were sentenced with imprisonment as well. A few cases of convictions in 2020 are put in a table for easy reference (**Figure 4**).

Figure 4 — Selected convictions of insults of public officers in Singapore in 2020

	Date	Case details	Penalty
1.	13 April	A 36-year-old hawker verbally abused a food agency officer.	S\$3,000 (HK16,890)
2.	14 April	A 48-year-old man verbally abused a safe distancing officer.	S\$3,500 (HK\$19,705)
3.	18 April	A 56-year-old man verbally abused and pushed police officers. He was also charged with breaking social distancing rules.	11 weeks' imprisonment
4.	14 April & 18 April	A 53-year-old man verbally abused and threatened police and safe distancing officers on two separate days.	7 months' imprisonment
5.	2 May	A 66-year-old man verbally abused a safe distancing officer.	S\$3,000 (HK\$16,890)

Source: Press reports.

There is virtually no information on the public feedback towards the law prohibiting insults to public officers in Singapore. For the Judiciary, Singaporean courts agree that there is no need to prove the intent to breach the peace when handling cases of verbal abuse, after the amendment in 1996.<sup>53</sup> In a recent court case in 2016, the court stated that conducts "undermining police dignity and authority" shall not be tolerated as they might compromise the operational effectiveness of the police.<sup>54</sup>

## 6. Concluding remarks

6.1 In **Hong Kong**, there have been increasing reports of police officers on duty being insulted with abusive language or gestures, mostly in demonstrations and protests. There are thus repeated calls for dedicated statutory provisions to prohibit insults to public officers for more effective enforcement of public order. Yet this suggestion gives rise to concerns that it may curtail freedom of expression and give disproportionate power to public officers.

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Goh et al. (2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Singapore Legal Advice (2019).

Based on scattered studies, it is crudely estimated that around 15 advanced places in the world have statutory provisions prohibiting insults to public officers on duty, but most of these places also have general legislation prohibiting insults directed at anybody. In both **France** and **Singapore**, insults to public officers are subject to higher penalties on the grounds of public order and protection of public officers. While enforcement of the law is apparently quite controversial in France, there is little information on public feedback in Singapore.

Prepared by Germaine LAU Research Office Information Services Division Legislative Council Secretariat 17 June 2021

Tel: 2871 2139

Information Notes are compiled for Members and Committees of the Legislative Council. They are not legal or other professional advice and shall not be relied on as such. Information Notes are subject to copyright owned by The Legislative Council Commission (The Commission). The Commission permits accurate reproduction of Information Notes for non-commercial use in a manner not adversely affecting the Legislative Council. Please refer to the Disclaimer and Copyright Notice on the Legislative Council website at www.legco.gov.hk for details. The paper number of this issue of Information Note is IN13/20-21.

# Legislation against insults to public officers on duty in France and Singapore

		France	Singapore		
Α.	Basic facts				
1.	Number of public servants - Ratio to population	5 324 700 <sup>(1)</sup> 7.9%	84 950 <sup>(2)</sup> 1.5%		
2.	Number of police officers - Ratio to population	151 680 <sup>(1)</sup> 0.2%	9 640 <sup>(2)</sup> 0.2%		
В.	Legislation against insults to public office	cers on duty			
3.	Year of introduction	1810	1996		
4.	Persons under protection  - Law enforcement officers  - Teachers  - Public transport workers  - Healthcare workers  - Elected officials	✓ ✓ ✓	✓ ✓ ✓ ×		
5.	Insults prohibited - Words - Gestures - Signs	✓ ✓ ✓	✓ ✓ ✓		
6.	Maximum penalty - Basic offence (a) Fine (b) Imprisonment - Serious offence (a) Fine (b) Imprisonment	€7,500 (HK\$66,450) Nil €30,000 (HK\$265,800) 2 years	S\$5,000 (HK\$28,150) 1 year S\$10,000 (HK\$56,300) 2 years		
7.	Conditions for enhanced penalties - repeated offence - insults to law enforcement officers - offence in group	*	√ × ×		
8.	Civil compensations	✓	×		
C.	C. Implementation figures in 2019				
9.	Number of cases	29 748	Not available		
10.	Number of convictions	20 280	Not available		
11.	Conviction rates	68%	Not available		

Notes: (1) Figures for 2019.

(2) Figures for 2018.

#### References

## **Hong Kong**

- 1. Civil Service Bureau. (2018) Legislative Council Panel on Public Service Follow-up to the Meetings in the 2017-2018 Legislative Session. LC Paper No. CB(4)1457/17-18(01). Available from: https://www.legco.gov. hk/yr17-18/english/panels/ps/papers/ps20180115cb4-1457-1-e.pdf [Accessed June 2021].
- 2. Hong Kong Police Force. (2014) *Guidelines for Handling Abusive Behaviour by Members of the Public*. Available from: https://www.police.gov.hk/ppp\_en/11\_useful\_info/abusive.html [Accessed June 2021].
- 3. Hong Kong Police Force. (2021) *Public Order Event Statistics*. Available from: https://www.police.gov.hk/ppp\_en/09\_statistics/poes.htm I [Accessed June 2021].
- 4. GovHK. (2013) *LCQ9: Enact legislation to prohibit acts of insulting public officers on duty.* Available from: https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/201 312/11/P201312110322.htm [Accessed June 2021].
- 5. GovHK. (2017) *LCQ5: Insulting public officers enforcing the laws.* Available from: https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/201703/22/P201703 2200779.htm [Accessed June 2021].
- 6. GovHK. (2021) *Transcript of remarks by CE at media session before ExCo,* 23 February. Available from: https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/202102/23/P2021022300360.htm [Accessed June 2021].
- 7. Official Records of Proceedings of the Legislative Council. (2017) 22 March. Available from: https://www.legco.gov.hk/yr16-17/english/counmtg/hans ard/cm20170322-translate-e.pdf#nameddest=orq05 [Accessed June 2021].
- Legislative Council Secretariat. (2021a) Panel on Public Service List of outstanding items for discussion (Position as at 15 April 2021).
   LC Paper No. CB(4)773/20-21(01). Available from: https://www.legco.gov.hk/yr20-21/english/panels/ps/papers/ps20210419 cb4-773-1-e.pdf [Accessed June 2021].

- Legislative Council Secretariat. (2021b) Panel on Security List of outstanding items for discussion (position as at 27 April 2021).
   LC Paper No. CB(2)1030/20-21(01). Available from: https://www.legco.gov.hk/yr20-21/english/panels/se/papers/se20210504 cb2-1030-1-e.pdf [Accessed June 2021].
- 10. Security Bureau. (2020) Written replies to questions raised by Finance Committee Members in examining the Estimates of Expenditure 2020-21. Available from: https://www.legco.gov.hk/yr19-20/english/fc/fc/w\_q/sb-e.pdf [Accessed June 2021].
- 11. Security Bureau. (2021) Written replies to questions raised by Finance Committee Members in examining the Estimates of Expenditure 2021-22. Available from: https://www.legco.gov.hk/yr20-21/english/fc/fc/w\_q/sb-e. pdf [Accessed June 2021].
- 12. South China Morning Post. (2017) Hong Kong lawmakers push for insulting police to be made an offence, 5 May. Available from: https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/2093216/hong-kong-lawmakers-push-insulting-police-be-made-offence [Accessed June 2021]
- 13. 智經研究中心:《你侮辱我 我挑釁你 可以怎樣處理?》, 2017年3月31日。網址: http://www.bauhinia.org/index.php/zh-H K/analyses/577 [於 2021年6月登入]。

## Global

- 14. BBC. (2013) 'Insulting words' crime ditched. 14 January. Available from: https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-21020737 [Accessed June 2021].
- 15. Bitzer, J. (2009) *Chaplinsky v New Hampshire (1942).* Available from: https://www.mtsu.edu/first-amendment/article/293/chaplinsky-v-new-hampshire [Accessed June 2021].
- 16. Bloomberg. (2015) *Everyone Has the Right to Mouth Off to Cops.* 25 July. Available from: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-07-24/in sulting-a-police-officer-is-not-a-crime [Accessed June 2021].

- 17. Estonia. (2005) 2<sup>nd</sup> European Conference of Judges "Justice and the Media" National Report: Estonia. Available from: https://rm.coe.int/168065e7a0 [Accessed June 2021].
- 18. Estonian Ministry of Culture. (2016) List of Questions for CDMSI Members on the Implementation of Council of Europe Standards Related to Safety of Journalists and Other Media Actors. Available from: https://rm.coe.int/16805a4fe6 [Accessed June 2021].
- 19. House of Commons Library. (2013) "Insulting words or behavior": Section 5 of the Public Order Act 1986. Available from: https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/sn05760/ [Accessed June 2021].
- 20. Hsu, J. (2009) Free Speech and Democratic Consolidation in a Divided Polity: Taiwan's Politics of Rumors and Laws of Defamation, 2000—2008. J.D. dissertation, University of Chicago.
- 21. International Press Institute. (2015) *Out of Balance: Defamation Law in the European Union.* Available from: http://legaldb.freemedia.at/wp-content/uploads/2015/05/IPI-OutofBalance-Final-Jan2015.pdf [Accessed June 2021].
- 22. Jourard, R. (2015) *Cursing the cops was not a crime.* Available from: https://defencelaw.com/cursing-the-cops-was-not-a-crime/ [Accessed June 2021].
- 23. Methven, E. (2017) Offensive Language Crimes in Law, Media, and Popular Culture. Available from: http://classic.austlii.edu.au/au/journals/UTSLRS/2 017/15.html [Accessed June 2021].
- 24. Methven, E. (2018) A Little Respect: Swearing, Police and Criminal Justice Discourse. *International Journal for Crime, Justice and Social Democracy*, vol. 7, no. 3, pp. 58-74. Available from: https://www.crimejusticejournal.com/article/download/916/679/2449 [Accessed June 2021].

- 25. Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe. (2017) *Defamation and Insult Laws in the OSCE Region: A Comparative Study*. Available from: https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/b/8/303181.pdf [Accessed June 2021].
- 26. Park, K.S. (2017) Criminal Prosecutions for Defamation and Insult in South Korea. *Korea University Law Review*, Fall, pp. 3-19. Available from: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/Delivery.cfm/SSRN\_ID3133947\_code252547 9.pdf?abstractid=3133947&mirid=1 [Accessed June 2021].
- 27. Lennan, J. (2007) *The Development of Offensive Language Laws in Nineteenth Century New South Wales*. Available from: http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/journals/CICrimJust/2007/5.pdf [Accessed June 2021].
- 28. The Sydney Morning Herald. (2014) *Increased fines for offensive language leave bad taste in mouths of critics*, 6 February. Available from: https://www.smh.com.au/national/nsw/increased-fines-for-offensive-lang uage-leave-bad-taste-in-mouths-of-critics-20140206-324hv.html [Accessed June 2021].
- 29. United Nations. (1966) *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*. Available from: https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/ccp r.aspx [Accessed June 2021].
- 30. United Nations. (2011) *Human Rights Committee General Comments No. 34.* Available from: https://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrc/docs/gc34.pdf [Accessed June 2021].
- 31. Yanchukova, E. (2003) Criminal Defamation and Insult Laws: An Infringement on the Freedom of Expression in European and Post-Communist Jurisdictions. *Columbia Journal of Transnational Law*, vol. 41, no. 3, pp. 861-894.
- 32. 翁國彥:「保護官威」的正當性? 2017 年 1 月 13 日。網址: http://pnn.pts.org.tw/project/inpage/454/65/124 [於 2021 年 6 月登入]。

## **France**

- 33. Amnesty International. (2020) *Arrested for Protest Weaponizing the Law to Crackdown on Peaceful Protesters in France*. Available from: https://www.amnesty.de/sites/default/files/2020-09/Amnesty-Bericht-Frankreich-Proteste-Justiz-Versammlungsfreiheit-Nutzung-von-Lockdown-Gesetzen-gegen-friedliche-Demonstrierende-September-2020.pdf [Accessed June 2021].
- 34. CODEDO. (2020) *Thirteen reasons to end the offense of contempt.* Available from: https://www.liberation.fr/debats/2020/09/04/treize-raiso ns-pour-en-finir-avec-le-delit-d-outrage\_1798459/ [Accessed June 2021].
- 35. Constitutional Council. (2021) *Decision no. 2021-896 QPC of April 9, 2021.* Available from: https://www.conseil-constitutionnel.fr/decision/2021/202 1896QPC.htm [Accessed June 2021].
- 36. Dossier Familial. (2020) What is outrage? Available from: https://www.dossierfamilial.com/actualites/vie-pratique/quest-ce-que-lou trage-443486 [Accessed June 2021].
- 37. France Television. (2020) Four questions on the offense of contempt of an officer, at the heart of the debate on police violence. Available from: https://www.francetvinfo.fr/faits-divers/police/violences-policieres/quatr e-questions-sur-le-delit-d-outrage-a-agent-au-coeur-du-debat-sur-les-viole nces-policieres 4021711.html [Accessed June 2021].
- 38. French Republic. (1994) *Article R621-2 of Penal Code*. Available from: https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/codes/article\_lc/LEGIARTI000006419489/ [Accessed June 2021].
- 39. French Republic. (2017) *Article 433-5 of Penal Code*. Available from: https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/codes/article\_lc/LEGIARTI000034114921/ [Accessed June 2021].
- 40. French Republic. (2020) *Law of 29 July 1881 on freedom of the press*. Available from: https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/loda/id/LEGITEXT0000060 70722/ [Accessed June 2021].

- 41. Haddad, S. (2010) The offense of contempt: an offense close to insult, but more severely punished. Available from: https://blogavocat.fr/space/sabin e.haddad/content/le-delit-d-%2339-outrage---un-delit-proche-de-l-%2339-injure--mais-plus-severement-sanctionne\_f0738a9e-dda4-432a-87b8-19a6 795d76ec [Accessed June 2021].
- 42. Le Figaro. (2014) *Police officers abuse "contempt of officer" complaints*. Available from: https://www.lefigaro.fr/actualite-france/2014/01/18/0101 6-20140118ARTFIG00351-des-policiers-abusent-des-plaintes-pour-outrage -a-agent.php [Accessed June 2021].
- 43. Le Monde. (2008) *Contempt, a popular crime before the courts.* Available from: https://www.lemonde.fr/politique/article/2008/10/24/l-ou trage-un-delit-en-vogue-devant-la-justice\_1110684\_823448.html [Accessed June 2021].
- 44. Le Monde. (2019) *Prosecuted for contempt and rebellion, reporter Taha Bouhafs was released*. Available from: https://www.lemonde.fr/societ e/article/2021/05/11/poursuivi-pour-outrage-et-rebellion-le-reporter-taha -bouhafs-a-ete-relaxe 6079884 3224.html [Accessed June 2021].
- 45. Ministry of Interior. (2021) Monthly departmental figures relating to crimes and offenses recorded by the police and gendarmerie services since January 1996. Available from: https://www.data.gouv.fr/fr/datasets/chiffre s-departementaux-mensuels-relatifs-aux-crimes-et-delits-enregistres-parles-services-de-police-et-de-gendarmerie-depuis-janvier-1996/#\_ [Accessed June 2021].
- 46. National Assembly. (2009) *Question No: 34893 of Mr. Liebgott Michel.* Available from: https://questions.assemblee-nationale.fr/q13/13-34893QE .htm [Accessed June 2021].
- 47. National Assembly. (2011) *Question No: 82984 of Mr. Morel-A-L'Huissier Pierre*. Available from: https://questions.assemblee-nationale.fr/q13/13-8 2984QE.htm [Accessed June 2021].
- 48. National Assembly (2014). Written question No. 2540 by Mr Jean-Louis Christ. Available from: https://questions.assemblee-national e.fr/q14/14-2540QE.htm [Accessed June 2021].

- 49. National Consultative Commission on Human Rights. (2017) *Opinion on the law on public security*. Available from: https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/jorf/id/JORFTEXT000034104875?fonds=JORF&page=1&pageSize=10&query=l% 27article+433-5&searchField=ALL&searchType=ALL&tab\_selection=all&typePagination=DEFAULT [Accessed June 2021].
- 50. Service-Public.fr. (2020a) Functional protection: public official victim. Available from: https://www.service-public.fr/particuliers/vosdroits/F3257 4 [Accessed June 2021].
- 51. Service-Public.fr. (2020b) What is the risk in the event of contempt of an agent? Available from: https://www.service-public.fr/particuliers/vosdroit s/F33322 [Accessed June 2021].

## Singapore

- 52. Chan, W.C. (2014) The New Offense of "Unlawful Stalking" in Singapore. *The Singapore Academy of Law Journal*, vol. 26 (September), pp. 333-353. Available from: [Accessed June 2021].
- 53. Channel News Asia. (2020) Man jailed 7 months for verbally abusing, threatening police and safe-distancing officers, 6 May. Available from: https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/singapore/man-jailed-7-months -for-verbally-abusing-threatening-police-and-12706348 [Accessed June 2021].
- 54. Goh, Y. et al. (2014) The Protection from Harassment Act 2014 Legislative Comment. *The Singapore Academy of Law Journal*, vol. 26 (September), pp. 700-723. Available from: https://journalsonline.academypublishing.org .sg/Journals/Singapore%2DAcademy%2Dof%2DLaw%2DJournal/e%2DArch ive/ctl/eFirstSALPDFJournalView/mid/495/ArticleId/432/Citation/Journals OnlinePDF [Accessed June 2021].

- 55. High Court of Singapore. (2017) *Public Prosecutor v Yeo Ek Boon, Jeffrey.* Available from: https://www.supremecourt.gov.sg/docs/default-source/module-document/judgement/c3j-ma-9112-of-2017-(re-amended)-(clean)-pdf.pdf [Accessed June 2021].
- 56. Ministry of Health. (2021) Harassment, Physical or Verbal Abuse of Healthcare Workers. Available from: https://www.moh.gov.sg/news-highli ghts/details/harassment-physical-or-verbal-abuse-of-healthcare-workers/ [Accessed June 2021].
- 57. Ministry of Sustainability and the Environment. (2020) *Zero Tolerance for Abuse of Enforcement Officers and Ambassadors*. Available from: https://www.mse.gov.sg/resource-room/category/2020-04-17-press-relea se-on-zero-tolerance-for-abuse-of-enforcement-officers-and-ambassadors / [Accessed June 2021].
- 58. Parliament of Singapore. (1996) Official Report of Parliamentary Debates on 27 February (vol. 65, co. 659). Available from: https://sprs.parl.gov.sg/search/report?sittingdate=27-02-1996 [Accessed June 2021].
- 59. Singapore Legal Advice. (2019) *Misbehaving in Public: 5 Things You Need to Know.* Available from: https://singaporelegaladvice.com/law-articles/misb ehaving-in-public-5-things-you-need-to-know/ [Accessed June 2021]
- 60. Singapore Statutes Online. (1996) *Miscellaneous Offences (Public Order and Nuisance)* (Amendment) Bill. Available from: https://sso.agc.gov.sg/Bills-Supp/2-1996/Published/19960119?DocDate=1 9960119 [Accessed June 2021].
- 61. Singapore Statutes Online. (2014) *Protection from Harassment (Public Service Worker) Order 2014*. Available from: https://sso.agc.gov.sg/SL/PHA2014-S750-2014?DocDate=20141114&Timel ine=On [Accessed June 2021].
- 62. Singapore Statutes Online. (2020) *Protection from Harassment Act*. Available from: https://sso.agc.gov.sg/Act/PHA2014?ProvIds=P12-#pr6-[Accessed June 2021].

- 63. The New Paper. (2019) *Cases of abuse against Home Team officers down 40%,* 30 September. Available from: https://www.tnp.sg/news/singapore/cases-abuse-against-home-team-officers-down-40 [Accessed June 2021].
- 64. Today Online. (2020a) *Two men fined, jailed respectively for verbally abusing safe distancing officer, police officers,* 13 May. Available from: https://www.todayonline.com/singapore/two-men-fined-jailed-respectivel y-verbally-abusing-safe-distancing-enforcement-officer [Accessed June 2021].
- 65. Today Online. (2020b) *Two men fined S\$3,000 each for verbally abusing public servants during circuit breaker*, 10 June. Available from: https://www.todayonline.com/singapore/two-men-fined-s3000-each-verb ally-abusing-public-servants-during-circuit-breaker [Accessed June 2021].